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LOWESWATER CARE PROJECT (LCP)
MINUTES of the 9th LCP Meeting / Thursday 21st January 2010, 17.30-21.00 / Loweswater Village Hall

Present:

 Lancaster research team: Ken Bell (KB), Stephen Maberly (SM), Lisa Norton (LN) Judith Tsouvalis (JT), Nigel Watson (NW), Claire Waterton (CW), CEH Student James Williams.
Invited speaker:  John Rockliffe (Mitchell’s Auctions Ltd.).
Participants:  Michael Baron, Hetty Baron, Alec Bond, Mark Clark, Ella Cole, David Davies, Emer Clarke, Roger Coles, Christine English, Gilli Goodfellow, John Hayton, Michael A. Hall, Judy Hudson, Margaret Jenkinson, Kath Leck, Naomi Kerr, Rosamund Macfarlane, John Macfarlane, Joe Milburn, Joan Milburn, Edna Vickers, John Vickers, Richard Vickers, Leslie Webb, Joan Collins-Webb.   From institutions: Mark Astley (National Trust), Jeremy Barlow (National Trust), Charlie Bradshaw (Environment Agency), John Hooson (National Trust ),  Harry Kay (Natural England), John Malley (National Trust), Ruth Williams (National Trust)
Total number of attendees: 39
THEME: REPORTING BACK: AGRICULTURE AND ENVIRONMENT IN THE LOWESWATER CATCHMENT  

The meeting attracted an excellent turnout and begun by Claire Waterton and Judith Tsouvalis introducing two recent reports about the future of the uplands: 
1. ‘Developing the English Uplands: A report to the Commission for Rural Communities’ Inquiry into the future for England’s upland Communities’ by Peter Carruthers, Nicola Thompson, Terry Carroll, Steve Webster, Adam Harper, and Ian Soane.

2. Natural England: ‘Vital Uplands – A 2060 vision for England’s upland environment’

The first part of the evening was spent reflecting on some of the issues they raised for Loweswater. Concerning the first report and referring Norwegian approaches to upland areas, Claire highlighted that
· Environmental public goods of the uplands are clearly important to governments and policy makers, but the importance of upland communities in delivering these is less appreciated.

· The value of upland communities in themselves does not feature in policy/government/ NGO domains.

· The experience of other countries in this area can bring important insights– e.g. land abandonment in Norway led the Norwegian government to acknowledge the importance of farming, not only to maintain the environment, but also as a key factor in maintaining upland cultures and landscapes.
Given the often gloomy picture presented about upland farming in the UK, a hypothetical scenario was then explored with participants: “There are 8 working farms with in-bye land in the Loweswater catchment at present.  Imagine that, in 20 years time, there will be half of that – i.e. 4 farms - and that all the land in the catchment is managed by those 4 farms”. What would that mean for Loweswater? Would it change the kind of place it is now? What kind of place would it be? 

Responses to these questions were mixed. The issue of ‘ranching’ (meaning the merging land and managing it on a large scale, thus reducing farm numbers) was clearly familiar to Loweswater farmers and some thought that change was inevitable. Also, the farming community had already been ‘eroded’ so much that it was too late to do anything about it. This raised questions on issues of succession and affordable housing. But ranching would bring other changes too. Although it was thought that there would still be livestock in the catchment even if there were fewer farmers, the use of contractors in place of local labour would increase, thus further reducing the need for local labour. No benefit for the community there. The look of the landscape too would change. In particular, hedges and fencing (stonewalls) were expected to disappear. As a result, tourist numbers would go down (see Lisa’s comments below on the special features of the Loweswater landscape and their attractiveness). Others held a more optimistic view: with a rise in oil prices, people might do more by hand and with smaller machines, which would increase labour. If farmers were given a chance, farm numbers could be going up. It was felt that farming is essential to food production and maintaining the landscape, which the rest of the nation gets to enjoy. 
Looking at the ‘Vital Uplands’ report of Natural England, some felt that it looked too far ahead (to 2060). Changing governments might have changing visions, and policies of today tend to reflect people’s current concerns while being built on past experience. But can we move forward without a vision? Discussion then shifted to the portrayal in the report of upland communities as ‘vibrant, entrepreneurial and forward looking’. This, some felt, was a misnomer, ‘it can’t be true’ (the circumstances are not right – housing, economic opportunities, condition of roads). But what about off-comers, it was asked, can they bring benefits to the community and contribute make it more ‘vibrant’? This discussion again highlighted the loss of young people from the valley, and the lack of housing and need for wider roads. Thus, many things would need to change to achieve NE’s vision. 
After dinner, John Rockliffe from Mitchell’s Auction Ltd. presented findings from the farm surveys he had carried out with all farmers with land in the catchment during 2008 as part of the RELU-funded project on Loweswater. Talking about the land in the catchment, John observed that it was overall poor in terms of growing potential and best suited to grass production rather than crops (69 ha of land at the time of the study for devoted to growing grass for silage production). Except for one farmer all had suckler cows (189 in total), and there were 1,400 ewes in total, averaging about 177 per holding, quite a low number. Buildings in the catchment were adequate and there were no spare buildings. The income derived per farm from farming activities ranged from 32%-58%, and additional income was gained from diversification schemes and support payments. Concerning the nutrient budged exercise carried out by John, he observed that in general farmers applied too much Potash but not enough Phosphate to their land, and at the time of the study and they could have benefit from applying fertilizer in a more targeted fashion. This led him to conclude that for the period under study, fertilizer applications did not contribute largely to the phosphate input into the lake, which is seen as the controlling factor of algal growth. 
John’s talk was followed by an updated from Stephen Maberly, a limnologist working on Loweswater from the Centre for Ecology and Hydrology at Lancaster University. Stephen explained that waters are highly connected systems, and that land based activities affect water quality; in particular the amount of phosphorus in the water. He elaborated on the mixed messages conveyed by findings such as those of John Rockliffe and CEH’s insistence that the water quality in Loweswater was deteriorating as a result of phosphorus inputs into the lake.  Stephen stressed that it was extremely difficult to measure such inputs accurately as they are event dependent (eg. rainfall events, flood events). However, it had been estimated that between 50%-70% of the total load of soluble phosphorus in Loweswater came from the land, where the 35% of improved grassland contributed about 60% to this load. Over the next few months, a study will be carried to further investigate these complex connections between human activities (including toilet flushing, detergent use, etc.) and phosphorus inputs into Loweswater. This research will not produce definite answers but give indications as to what is going on. 

Stephens clarifications were followed by an update from Lisa Norton, an ecologist from CEH, on the mapping the land in the catchment in terms of ecological diversity and landscape features. She pointed out that land played many other roles apart from serving agricultural needs and mentioned heritage value, nature conservation value, ecosystems services, and many more. Through intensification in farming practices many species had been lost and landscape features had deteriorated, and she outlined agricultural- and environmental-schemes (past and present) put in place to re-dress the balance between production and conservation. A discussion followed about the Higher Level Entry Scheme which will replace the Environmentally Sensitive Area Scheme. This raised interesting questions as to whether the farmers in the catchment might be able to join it as a group. Harry Kay from Natural England who was present at the meeting explained about how this might work and what the potential benefits would be. After that, the issue of food security was mentioned and Lisa quoted some figures she had heard recently at a Food Security seminar which indicated that food expenditure in Britain had gone down from 33% of income in the 1960’s to around 15% currently. In conclusion, Lisa highlighted that Loweswater had all the features that people generally most desire about landscapes: water, hills, and woodland, and that this mosaic was very precious and worth looking after.

The meeting above all highlighted how the full complexity that upland communities face is played out in Loweswater. The challenge for the Loweswater community is to use mechanisms such as the LCP to engage with policy making processes and get across their vision(s) for Loweswater and aims that they wish to achieve. Perhaps more than ever, the policy community recognized that they cannot turn a vision like NE 2060 into practice without local engagement, and is keen to work with grassroots-level organizations such as the LCP. 
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